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June 20, 2011

The Honorable Larry Gossett

King County Council Chair

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration and action is a proposed ordinance that would enact a congestion reduction charge on vehicle registration renewals of twenty dollars ($20) annually for a two-year period to help fund Metro Transit operations and reduce congestion.  By passing Engrossed Substitute Senate Bill 5457, the 2011 Washington Legislature gave the King County Council the authority to adopt a congestion reduction charge by ordinance or to ask the electorate to vote on adoption of the charge.  In authorizing the charge, the Legislature acknowledged the key role that public transportation plays in reducing congestion on our already crowded roadways.  If adopted, this important funding tool will allow Metro Transit to continue to provide the current level of transit service that helps reduce congestion on local roadways.  I am grateful for the leadership of our state legislature and Governor in giving King County this temporary tool for preserving transit service at a critical time.

Approval of the congestion reduction charge would generate approximately $25 million per year, enabling Metro to continue to reduce congestion by avoiding significant service cuts in the 2012-2013 biennium—cuts that could result in the loss of as many as 9 million passenger trips annually and an associated increase in traffic congestion.  Proceeds from the charge would reduce congestion by retaining the Metro system at current levels while the County and Metro work with other transit agencies, regional leaders and the Washington Legislature to craft a long-term funding solution for transit and other statewide transportation needs.  

Sustaining our public transit services is particularly important now to help people cope with high gas prices and to get people to jobs as the region’s economy begins to recover.  Public transit is also vital to meeting the King County Strategic Plan (KCSP) Economic Growth and Built Environment goal to encourage a growing and diverse county economy and vibrant, thriving and sustainable communities.  Over half of Metro’s passenger trips are to jobs and schools.  Without public transportation economic opportunities are stymied for lower income workers, and employers’ access to a significant labor pool is diminished.  Additionally, public transportation reduces congestion, lowering everyone’s transportation costs.

This temporary charge would complement the many actions Metro has taken over the past three years to manage the unprecedented financial challenges resulting from the recession.  Metro began to address its sharply falling sales tax revenue in the 2009 supplemental budget, and is following the nine-point deficit reduction plan adopted by the County Council in conjunction with the 2010-2011 budget, eliminating staff positions, deferring planned expansion of bus service, reducing capital programs, making non-service-related cuts, increasing revenue through a property tax swap, digging deeply into reserves, making some bus service reductions and raising fares.  Passenger fares have been raised four times, by a total of 80 percent, over the past four years.  Metro is implementing numerous efficiency recommendations of the 2009 Performance Audit, and has negotiated new contracts with the Amalgamated Transit Union Local 587 and other transit unions that are generating significant on-going savings and thereby helping to preserve service.  

All of the actions listed above will generate $398 million between 2008 and 2011 to offset the loss of sales tax revenue.  On an ongoing basis, these actions represent approximately $143 million per year.  Despite these efforts, Metro still faces an ongoing annual budget deficit of approximately $60 million because sales tax receipts have been lower than projected before the recession. 
With the poor economy jeopardizing Metro’s ability to continue to provide a level of transit service that can effectively reduce traffic congestion on local roadways, two major recent developments have given Metro a policy framework for getting the most value out of available revenue.  First, the Regional Transit Task Force, established by the County Council and Executive in conjunction with the adoption of the 2010-2011 budget, adopted consensus recommendations to guide Metro’s future investments in the transit system.  Second, Metro’s new 10-year Strategic Plan for Public Transportation and new service guidelines, approved by the Regional Transit Committee on June 15, 2011, reflect these recommendations.  The task force recommendations and the service guidelines reform the way Metro service is allocated to maximize available revenue and create a more efficient and productive transit system across King County.

The congestion reduction charge, in combination with the reforms already implemented, would enable Metro to continue to reduce congestion by preventing major service cuts through 2013.  If the congestion reduction charge is not approved, Metro would have to proceed with substantial service cuts during the 2012-2013 biennium in order to assure a financially sound and sustainable future for the transit system.  The most recent revenue forecast indicates that a reduction of up to 600,000 annual service hours, or about 17 percent of the current system, would be required to stabilize Metro’s finances.  I am concurrently submitting another ordinance for the Council’s consideration that proposes the first round of service reductions to begin in February 2012 in the event this congestion reduction charge is not implemented.

I am transmitting the congestion reduction charge ordinance before the 2012-2013 biennial budget because Metro’s financial situation requires prompt action.  I strongly recommend that the Council impose this temporary charge, along with approval of the required congestion reduction plan, that describes in more detail how the congestion reduction charge proceeds will be used, which I am also submitting as a separate ordinance.  As required by Engrossed Substitute Senate Bill 5457, the congestion reduction plan must be adopted prior to this proposed ordinance.

If you have any questions regarding the Congestion Reduction Charge ordinance, please contact Kevin Desmond, Metro General Manager, at 206-684-1619 or kevin.desmond@kingcounty.gov.  

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Acting Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive, King County Executive Office (KCEO)

Carrie Cihak, Director of Policy and Strategic Initiatives, KCEO


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy, and Budget


Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit, DOT


Jim Jacobson, Deputy General Manager, Metro Transit, DOT


Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT


David Hull, Supervisor, Service Planning, Service Development, Metro Transit

    Division, DOT


